
Tuesday, June 1, 2004: (St. Justin) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this earthly king’s court 
represents man’s earthly desire for pleasures and comforts.  
Many in the world desire material things and pleasures without 
even working for them.  That is why many gamble because they 
want to get rich quick, but they lose what little they have.  
Today, some make electronic devices or money into idols of 
worship that occupy their time instead of worshiping only Me.  
When things of the world take away from your prayer time or 
doing My Will, then you are caring more about the world than Me.  
Continue to evaluate how you are spending your time and remove 
those things out of your life that steal time from Me.  Your 
goal is to follow Me toward heavenly treasures instead of being 
led by your own personal desires for money and material things.  
Keep love of Me and your neighbor always fixed as your desire 
for heaven, instead of selfish earthly desires of the world. 
(Psalm 83:11) ‘I had rather one day in your courts than a 
thousand elsewhere; I had rather lie at the threshold of the 
house of my God than dwell in the tents of the wicked.’” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your military people have place 
various sorts of satellites in place to spy on countries with 
terrorists or nuclear weapons.  Some were intended for early 
warning of nuclear missile launchings. Some features were even 
intended to cause interference of guidance systems or destroy 
the missile outright.  As this capability is being looked at for 
terrorist countries, these satellites may be used again as in 
the cold war days with Russia.  There are still many missing 
warheads that could have fallen into the wrong hands.  Certain 
terrorists have reported to want to kill many people and nuclear 
weapons could be an alternative.  If another major terrorist 
attack comes to America, the retaliation could be even more 
deadly than the wars to date.  Many countries have nuclear 
weapons and if they are used in large numbers, they could 
threaten life on earth.  Pray that such destructive weapons are 
not used because the death and destruction could be extensive.” 
Wednesday, June 2, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is to show you all the 
grandeur and beauty of My creation.  Many beautiful rock shapes 
as mesas and the Grand Canyon have been shaped by wind, water, 
and even glaciers.  In your everyday living you may not realize 
this beauty all around you.  It is when you go on vacation that 
you may have the opportunity to comprehend these sights.  There 
is beauty also in all of the people around you, if you stop to 
realize the joy of each personality that you encounter every 
day.  I also look at the many souls that I have created, 
although  many are tainted with some serious sins.  My faithful 
are My evangelists to try and touch those souls that could be 



lost if they do not change their ways.  If you love the people 
around you, you should love their souls as well and help those 
drowning in their sins.  You may meet resistance to accepting My 
Word because sinners are in love with their pleasures and 
comforts and do not want to change their lives for Me.  Yet, 
seeking My forgiveness and stopping their life of sin is the 
only way that they could obtain heaven for their souls.  Do not 
be discouraged in your evangelization attempts, but be 
persistent in helping souls as you pray and fast for them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at the time of tribulation I have 
called you to seek out My miraculous protection at My refuges.  
Evil men will try to attack you and kill you, even at My places 
of refuge.  To protect you My angels at My refuges will be given 
authority to slay these wicked ones for their evil intent to 
kill God’s faithful remnant.  You will see My angel wield his 
sword against them and they will be sorry that they challenged 
the forces of heaven.  Just as My angel killed the Assyrians, 
the angels of My refuges will witness My power against evil 
people and even demons.  The evil ones will be tested by fire on 
earth and also in hell where they will be chained.  The 
tribulation will end with My triumph over Satan, the Antichrist, 
and the other beast when My angels will chain them in hell and 
My comet of chastisement of fire falls on the earth.  Then I 
will renew the face of the earth and you will witness My Era of 
Peace where there will be no more evil and you will see the new 
heavens and a new earth.”  
 
Thursday, June 3, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel (Mark 12:28-34)  
emphasizes the Greatest Commandment of loving Me and loving your 
neighbor as yourself.  This is spiritual love at a higher level 
than filial or erotic love.  If you lived your life always with 
spiritual love, you could not sin.  It is when you put earthly 
selfish desires before Me that there is no room for spiritual 
love.  If you truly love Me as you should, you would pray and 
fast every day to atone for your sins and those of others.  If 
you truly love your neighbor, you would help them more and not 
be critical or angry at their actions, even annoying you in your 
driving.  You need to have self love and not degrade your body 
or think that you are of no value to Me.  It is when you abuse 
earthly desires that you find yourself in sin.  You have 
rightful desires to eat and have pleasure in marriage, but not 
beyond the bounds of excess and My Commandments.  When you focus 
on spiritual love to please Me, your spouse, or your neighbor, 
that is when you are fulfilling the mission that I have given 
each of you to love one another.  The closer you are to living 
in this spiritual love, the closer you are to the kingdom of 



heaven as I commended the man in the Gospel for accepting My 
Commandments with joy and fervor.” 
 
Thursday, June 3, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these doors opening at the Vatican 
are symbolic that you are about to see a great change in My 
Church.  This and many other events will be coming about as the 
coming tribulation will allow the Antichrist to come to power.  
At the height of his power I will come upon the earth in triumph 
and you will see the New Jerusalem come in glory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you have been anxiously 
awaiting the Warning experience for everyone to have their souls 
illuminated with My mercy.  Events are leading up to this time 
when everyone will have their life review to make you aware of 
your sins and where you stand if you were to be judged that day.  
Many souls are not prepared spiritually for the rigors of the 
tribulation.  This act of My mercy will give everyone a chance 
to see Me and choose whether to convert or not to seeking My 
forgiveness and change their lives of sin.  Those, who are 
converted, will be given the grace to endure the trial of the 
tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing war clouds gather 
for a great conflict in the desert of the Middle East.  Just as 
you are speaking of peace, then there will be sudden 
destruction.  Nations will be aligning themselves in preparation 
for a great battle at Armageddon.  These events have seemed 
distant, but you will soon see great divisions between the East 
and the West.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the rich of the world are about to 
create a massive money chaos that will result in wars and 
financial chaos that will unsettle many governments and present 
the one world people an opportunity for world control.  Their 
new one world order will be established in preparation for the 
Antichrist to declare himself.  This will be a time for My 
faithful to be led to My refuges for protection.  Your money and 
possessions will be stripped from you and you will have to put 
your full trust in My miraculous protection and in My feeding 
you.  Have your spiritual life in order to be able to endure 
this tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have suffered the loss of many 
brave men and women who were killed in your many wars.  Now, you 
are going to witness more openly a spiritual battle of good and 
evil.  You will see the evil forces of Satan on one side against 
My faithful remnant and My angels on the other side.  Just as 
Moses divided the people who are with God and against God, so 
you will again see people take sides on the good and the bad.  



Stay close to Me, My people, for you will suffer greatly from 
the evil ones who will persecute you and kill you.  Fear not, 
for I will protect your souls for the day that you will enter My 
kingdom.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a vision of the Last 
Judgment when I will send My angels to gather the harvest of 
souls.  Those, who are in the Book of Life, will be separated on 
one side.  Those, who are condemned to hell, will be on the 
other side.  Those, who are worthy, will enter heaven, while 
those, who are unworthy, will be cast into the abyss of hell.  
Then those in hell will not be able to cross over to heaven 
because of a great abyss that will be fixed between them and My 
faithful.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  I have warned you often that you 
are living in the end times before I will come again to judge 
the earth.  This vision is a scene in Revelation (Rev. 14:14-16) 
which pictures My angels about to harvest the wheat and My 
grapes of wrath.  I have given you a great time of mercy to 
change your lives of sin, but many have abused this opportunity 
for conversion.  All the signs of the end times in  in your 
weather, wars, earthquakes, and famine are upon you.  My time of 
triumph and harvest of souls is close by and My people should 
prepare your spiritual lives to be ready for My Judgment.  All 
of Revelation is about to be fulfilled, so read this account to 
see the coming events unfold just as they were prophesied to St. 
John.”   
 
Friday, June 4, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, June is a month dedicated to My 
Sacred Heart and it is by this title that you begin to recognize 
My great love for mankind.  My coming as a man and My dying on 
the cross for all of you have given you a personal relationship 
with your God.  You do not see or feel God, so it is hard to 
understand Me without looking at creation and reading the words 
that I have revealed to you in My Scriptures.  To love someone 
you need to have a sense of their presence, and I have given you 
My Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.  When you receive Me 
in Holy Communion and you visit Me in the tabernacle, I am 
always loving you and listening to your prayers and petitions.  
By keeping your soul pure to receive Me, you receive grace in 
taking My Eucharist.  Being in My presence is when you are on 
holy ground and you can feel My love in your heart.  You know I 
love you always and unconditionally.  I want you to love Me also 
and show your love for Me by your prayers and good actions.  
Love involves self giving to each person and you may have to 
suffer in this life to defend your faith.  Be a witness of My 
love to your family and those around you so by your example, you 



can strengthen the faith of your friends and family.  Love My 
Sacred Heart as I love you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want My faithful to preserve My 
deposit of faith by following Church traditions, My Scriptures, 
and My Commandments to the last letter.  There will be attacks 
on My Church from within by the masons in My Church.  Know that 
the gates of hell will not prevail over My Church.  If you are 
faced with modernist heresies, or New Age influences, you are to 
form a faithful remnant even if it means meeting in your homes.  
Do not follow those that teach that sexual sins are not sins.  
Do not follow those who want to change My Commandments because 
they are unchangeable.  Do not put any other gods, persons, or 
idols before Me or you will face My judgment to hell.  Follow 
only My Word for it is truth that cannot be denied.  Believe in 
Me only and not the ways of men or their misinterpretation of My 
Word in the Bible.  You must test for discernment in all of your 
religious leaders because some will try to lead astray even My 
elect.  Be faithful to your Master at all costs, even if you 
will meet rejection or persecution to defend My Name.  In the 
end My true followers will be rewarded in heaven and those who 
mislead souls to Satan, will taste the deepest place in the 
fires of hell for betraying Me.”  
 
Saturday, June 5, 2004: (Adele Bonsignore’s funeral, Father 
Dennis’ mother) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is great grief for a mother 
who has passed away, but a mother of My priest son leaves a 
great legacy of faith behind for those to follow.  Adele was an 
inspiration to her sons and family to keep the traditions of My 
Church.  She shared her life generously with everyone.  You were 
all blessed with the grace of her life.  Now she is enjoying the 
glory of her Master and she will be praying for all of you.  
Although this death is sad, there is a rejoicing in heaven for 
celebrating her life and her deeds.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you in many messages to 
look to the sky for the signs of your time.  In recent years you 
are seeing many asteroids and comets coming close to the earth.  
Your latest equipment can see them better, but they are still 
limited in giving you early warning of an asteroid approaching 
the earth.  Comets are easier to see in the sky, so they receive 
more news.  Put these signs together with your weather events, 
wars, and the moral decay of your society, and you have all the 
signs of the end times foretold in My Scriptures.  How long do 
you think that I will allow evil men to have their way in 
mocking Me with their perverted actions?  I tell you for the 
worst of these people, I will bring them swift justice.  Many of 
your deadly storms and earthquakes are occurring where evil is 



more rampant.  My chastisements for your sins will be increasing 
until America is brought to its knees.  Men think that they can 
get away with sin and they will see no consequences.  The evil 
ones will surely taste the fires of hell as they deserve, but I 
will also confound these evil souls even with punishment in 
their earthly lives.  You will not go unscathed both now or in 
the hereafter.  You cannot mock Me and not suffer the 
consequences of your sins.  Wake up, My people, and see that My 
judgment is coming quickly and you must prepare your souls to be 
pure in My sight or suffer with the evil ones.  Convert your 
lives to following My Will because this is your only path to 
heaven.  Follow My Gospel of love and you will have a heavenly 
reward.” 
 
Sunday, June 6, 2004: (Trinity Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is difficult for man to 
understand the three Persons of God in the Blessed Trinity 
because it is a Blessed Mystery.  Many have a vision of God the 
Father in the burning bush or as a father image.  God the Father 
is prominent in the Old Testament and the New Testament at My 
Baptism, at My Transfiguration, and in My suffering on the 
cross.  Creation is associated with God the Father.  Myself, man 
has witnessed in My very presence on earth as a man and you mark 
history by My coming.  My very words are available to everyone 
on how to live your lives in the Bible.  I left you My image on 
the Shroud of Turin, Veronica’s veil, but most of all I left you 
Myself in My Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.  I have told 
you before that when you receive Me in Holy Communion, you have 
all three Persons in your heart and soul.  You are all temples 
of the Holy Spirit, even as it was by the Holy Spirit that I was 
conceived in the Blessed Virgin Mary.  It is by His very being 
that your life is sustained in your soul.  You know that the 
body without the soul is lifeless.  So the soul without the Holy 
Spirit is also lifeless.  Even though you cannot fully 
understand the Mystery of Three Persons in One God, you still 
feel the love of God through each Person of God.  We are all 
love and love all of you forever.  We want you to love Us 
because We have given you life itself, Redemption in My death on 
the cross, and a faith in Us that can lead your soul to heaven.  
Remember Us as One every time that you make the Sign of the 
Cross and pray your ‘Glory Be’ prayer.”  
 
Monday, June 7, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this searching for diamonds is how 
man labors to find earthly treasure.  Some want quick money from 
gambling, searching for gold, and even some steal to get rich.  
Earthly treasure is fleeting and not of lasting value.  Earthly 



treasure can be lost or stolen.  The only treasure of lasting 
value is heavenly treasure that will not rust or be stolen.  
When you do a good deed out of love for Me or another, or give 
money to a charity, you will store up treasure in heaven.  All 
that you do for Me and others in prayer are worth more than any 
earthly financial gain.  These are the treasures that will be 
used to offset the reparation due for your sins.  In purgatory 
you suffer in making payment for your sins.  While you are on 
earth, you can suffer your purgatory here to purify your soul of 
your earthly desires.  Search then for heavenly treasure which 
is everlasting rather than earthly treasure that is transitory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some who store money in 
their houses for fear that the banks could close.  There is more 
credit in circulation than the actual currency.  The dollars 
themselves are Federal Reserve Notes without any backing.  The 
central bankers control how much credit and currency that will 
be pumped into your economy.  They also control interest rates 
and the overall money supply.  If more is needed, they literally 
print more notes and bonds out of thin air.  There is a 
continuing deficit of payments that leaves foreign governments 
with more dollars than they can spend.  This deficit and 
interest on your debt are diluting the value of the dollar.  
With total control over buying and selling the central bankers 
control your governments and what they can do.  So do not think 
that your money is safe because these evil ones could inflate it 
to be worthless.  Trust in Me more than your money because I 
will protect you and provide for your needs at My refuges.”  
 
Tuesday, June 8, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you sit down for your evening 
dinner, you take for granted that food will be on the table.  
The reading about a famine in Israel is another example of My 
help in providing for My faithful when the oil and flour lasted 
until the famine was over.  You again will be faced with a world 
famine when crops will be scarce and the food distribution will 
be controlled by chips in the hand.  At that time My people will 
be led by My angels to My refuges where I will feed you My 
heavenly Manna.  Water will be at springs at the refuges.  
People will be frightened over what little food is left, so it 
is important to call on Me and your guardian angels to lead you.  
The refuges will be at My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites and 
places of holy ground where My Blessed Sacrament has been adored 
for many years.  Trust in My help and you will have nothing to 
fear.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have already been 
tested with the beginning of your natural disasters and extended 
war in Iraq.  Soon you will be experiencing terrorist bombings 



on a scale that you have yet to see.  This vision of multiple 
bombings in your cities will cause much chaos and create more 
anger against the terrorists and the countries that they come 
from.  These attacks will be set to disrupt your infrastructure 
and your elections.  Enough prayer and conversions from sin can 
mitigate these attacks, but thus far your people have not 
realized that these chastisements are because of your sins.  
Your abortions, fornication, adultery and homosexual acts are 
calling for My justice and I have told you that I would bring 
America to its knees.  By natural and man-made disasters, wars, 
and terrorism, America will suffer for your sins and your sinful 
lifestyles.  The longer your sins persist, the more severe will 
be your chastisements because you need My attention to change  
your lives.  Enjoy what you have now, because your lives are 
about to change dramatically.  Pray much for yourselves and 
sinners so you will be able to endure what is to come.” 
 
Wednesday, June 9, 2004:
 Jesus said: My people, the prophet in today’s reading 
challenged the people of Israel to whether they believed in God 
or Baal.  Then he asked them to have their god call down fire on 
a slaughtered bull, and he taunted their god when nothing 
happened.  The prophet then had God call down fire on the water 
drenched sacrifice to consume it to prove that God is the true 
and only God. (3 Kings 18:29-40) Elijah did not want the people 
to be fence sitters or lukewarm in having allegiance to God and 
Baal.  This message can be applied to today’s society as well.  
You cannot worship Me and the gods and idols of your world at 
the same time. Those, who are neither hot nor cold, are the 
lukewarm that I will vomit from My mouth.  You cannot serve God 
and money at the same time.  (Matt. 6:24) ‘No man can serve two 
masters; for either he will hate the one and love the other, or 
else he will stand by the one and despise the other.  You cannot 
serve God and mammon (worldly goods).’  Even those, who know the 
faith, must follow My Will and not mislead others or they could 
be lost as well. (Matt. 7:21) ‘Not everyone who says to Me, 
‘Lord, Lord’ shall enter the kingdom of heaven; but he who does 
the Will of My Father in heaven shall enter the kingdom of 
heaven.’  You cannot love the pleasures and comforts of the 
world as idols before Me because your total commitment must be 
with Me.  Those lukewarm,  who give lip service to Me and 
idolize the world, will be cast into the fires of hell.  It is 
one thing to know the faith, but if you are to be My disciples, 
you must live your faith to be saved.  This means you must give 
your will over to Me and consecrate everything that you have 
over to My Will.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many priests, religious, and some 



laity make a habit of reading the Liturgy of the Hours every 
day.  This is a good practice for your daily prayer life because 
it keeps  My words fresh in your mind every day.  Many 
traditional monasteries still carry on this devotion and it 
gives a certain mystique to their prayer service.  Man needs a 
certain spiritual stability to his life that a daily prayer 
service can offer.  Every day you lay your troubles and needs 
before Me, and I offer them up to My Father in heaven.  If you 
are looking to add some spiritual reading to your prayer life, 
then the Liturgy of the Hours will let you follow in the 
footsteps of many saints before you.  Be faithful in giving your 
time to Me each day and I will be faithful in leading you to 
heaven.” 
 
Thursday, June 10, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, some could say that there are 
various chances for rain to occur on a given day.  Those, who 
study historical rain patterns, can determine the approximate 
rain that a certain area of your country will receive.  Many 
people choose to live where they please and they assume it will 
rain often enough for their water needs.  Droughts and famines 
have occurred and are still occurring in various parts of the 
world.  There is no guarantee that everyone will have sufficient 
fresh water for their daily needs.  In certain arid lands water 
has to be brought in from other lakes and rivers.  Drought has 
been affecting many in the West where rainfall has been scarce 
in recent years.  When a rainfall pattern decreases, it puts a 
stress on water usage in that area.  Western droughts will be 
worsening to the point that the population may soon move to 
other areas with sufficient water.  Continued water rationing 
will restrict builders as reservoirs continue to dwindle.  In 
addition to water shortages, these same areas become 
continuously prone to wild fires over many acres.  In the future 
you will see people deciding to live closer to more plentiful 
sources of water as fresh water will become increasingly more 
valuable than sun and warm climates.  As the world famine 
progresses, fresh water will be an important factor in your 
survival.”     
 
Thursday, June 10, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Mary said: “My dear children, I am happy that you are all 
here to pray my rosary.  I am offering up all of your intentions 
to my Son, Jesus.  You have seen my statues weep tears of oil 
and even tears of blood.  My statues are weeping because My Son 
and I are so sad for all the many sins being committed by your 
people.  I offer you one intention of praying for poor sinners 



because many souls are in danger of being lost unless they 
repent and seek My Son’s forgiveness.  Pray, pray, pray for this 
intention so sinners may be converted.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been taken up with your 
cell phones and internet e-mail for fast communication.  Your 
technology has advanced in the way that you receive messages and 
even the means used to listen to your conversations.  Be 
thankful for these conveniences, but be careful how they can be 
abused.  Prayer is your best communication that you can have 
with Me.  Every day that you pray your petitions, I am listening 
to your every word.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, admiring nature from this new 
church is another means of thanking Me for the many gifts that I 
have bestowed on you.  The beauty of your souls coming to church 
is a much more meaningful scene than all the rocks of the earth.  
You have been given free will and the ability to show your love 
for Me.  Loving Me by your own free will gives witness to My 
greater glory and you are a joy to all of My saints and angels 
in heaven.  Prepare your souls for heaven by loving Me and 
following My Will for you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been gifted with many 
different means of transportation.  As such there is no excuse 
why you cannot come to Mass and visit Me in My tabernacles.  If 
you truly love Me, you should take the opportunity to receive Me 
in Holy Communion and say how much you love Me at Adoration of 
My Blessed Sacrament.  Those, who love Me, will receive many 
gifts and blessings for following My ways.  For now you are 
using physical means to visit Me, but in the next life you will 
travel spiritually and move about freely without the restriction 
of space and time.  Being with Me in heaven will fulfill all of 
your spiritual desires for My love.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, you know well how to give proper 
honor and respect to your  past presidents in their burials.  
During life these men are tested much during their office, but 
they are thankful for your appreciation of their hard work.  
Pray for your leaders that I will guide them and give them 
strength and courage to fulfill what they need to do in serving 
their country.  May they follow My laws and direct all 
legislation to follow My ways rather than man’s ways.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, take care how you entertain 
yourself in worldly ways without placing yourselves in occasions 
of sin.  Avoid movies and TV programs that have ‘R’ ratings with 
explicit sex, bad language, and violence.  By going to other 
movies, you can send a message to Hollywood that the bad movies 
are not worth seeing.  Boycotting such bad movies will not 
support them financially and avoid a sinful environment.  Be 
conscious of how such movies can ruin your children’s morals and 



witness to them only acceptable things to Me.  Do not go along 
with others even if you receive criticism for avoiding bad 
movies.” 
 Jesus said: “My dear little ones, thank you for your 
devotions to My Blessed Mother’s rosary and your chaplets of 
Divine Mercy.  Your faithfulness of many years at your prayer 
group shows Me how sincere you are in trying to follow My ways 
in your devotions.  Your prayers have helped many souls both 
physically and spiritually.  Continue to keep praying and giving 
Me Adoration in thanking Me for your many gifts.” 
 
Friday, June 11, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are destroying and stripping My 
churches of your traditions and the mystique about My Real 
Presence in My tabernacles has been removed to back rooms.  
(Matt. 21:12-13) “And Jesus entered the temple of God and cast 
out all those who were selling and buying in the temple, and he 
overturned the tables of the money-changers and the seats of the 
those who sold the doves.  And He said to them, ‘It is written 
My house shall be called a house of prayer; but you have made it 
a den of thieves.’” (Psalm 69:10) ‘For the zeal for Thy house 
has consumed Me.’  My church is a place of worship to give Me 
honor and glory to My Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.  
Moving My very presence out of the main church denies My 
faithful the whole reason that your churches are holy.  The Ark 
of the Covenant holding the Ten Commandments was always honored 
and given a place of importance in the Holy of Holies.  But you 
have Me in My Blessed Sacrament and I am more important than the 
physical tablets.  All the more reason that I should be placed 
in a prominent space for all to give Me praise and glory.  Do 
not place My Eucharist in a back room and leave My crucifix and 
My images on your altars for My faithful to remember how I 
suffered to redeem each one of you.  My Divine Mercy image gives 
you the feeling of how fortunate you are to have My mercy for 
your sins.  Trust in Me every day and you will have no fear and 
no worries.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many worry too much about the 
future, when most of what you are concerned about never happens.  
Your focus should be working on those things that you can help 
in the present moment.  It is wasted effort to worry about 
things in the future, especially about things that you have no 
control over.  There is reason to make plans for the normal 
course of events, but not to force things in the future.  Some 
think that it would be good to know the future, but it would 
change your outlook and you may have difficulty doing your 
mission.  Better to flow with the events as they happen and be 
satisfied that you are doing the best that you can for the 



circumstances.  Just as you cannot change events that have 
already occurred, so it is difficult to try and change events to 
come.  Live the present moment asking for My help in everything 
you do and that should be enough for you.  Focus on doing My 
Will  and on loving Me and your neighbor as yourself and you 
will be on the right path to heaven.” 
 
Saturday, June 12, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to make time to think and 
reflect on your sins in order to prepare and plan to go to 
Confession to have them forgiven.  It is in that moment that you 
ponder how sorry you are for having offended Me that you will 
have a sincere desire for Confession.  If you let the cares and 
events of the world control you, you will never have time to 
think of your sins, let alone plan time for going to Confession.  
If you truly want to have pure souls, you should go to frequent 
Confession because you do not know when I will call you home to 
Me.  Many do not want to think of their death, but when you see 
how quickly someone can die in an accident or shooting, then you 
see the importance of your spiritual watchfulness.  By having 
your soul always prepared for judgment, death will not find you 
surprised.  Focus on following My Will, but if you should 
falter, My grace of forgiveness is always available to those who 
seek it out in frequent Confession.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, America’s forces are stretched 
thin and your forces are few in number to maintain a war footing 
in Iraq.  The sporadic fighting and bombings are wearing down 
your troops and the patience of the Iraqi people who want you 
out.  Trying to police so many hot spots all over the world is 
becoming more difficult and even questionable that America is 
supplying the bulk of the troops and the expense.  Budgets are 
in deficit due to a large layout for all of your fighting.  You 
will see that it is easier to keep peace without war than trying 
to fight too many fronts against the shadow terrorists.  By 
working with nations as peacekeepers without forced wars, 
America will have less stress both financially and militarily.  
Live in peace and love, My people, instead of following the evil 
one world people into constant wars.” 
 
Sunday, June 13, 2004: (Corpus Christi Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this feast day celebrates My Body 
and Blood that you receive in My Eucharist.  I have instituted 
the seven sacraments for the life blood of My Church.  Each 
sacrament bestows grace upon the soul, but My Blessed Sacrament 
is unique in containing My very presence in the Host.  Every 
time that you receive Me in Holy Communion, it is as if I was 
personally present in bodily form right before you.  You are 



like an Ark of the Covenant until the Host is fully consumed.   
You hunger and thirst for food and water to keep the body alive.  
It is your soul that hungers and thirsts for My Body and Blood 
in Communion.  My heavenly Bread is food for the soul and a 
grace to heal your brokenness and help you through your trials.  
You can give Me all of your troubles for the day and I will help 
you to endure them.  In addition to your petitions you should be 
thanking Me for all I do for you.  All I ask is that you receive 
Me worthily by confessing your sins to remove any mortal sins.  
You should not receive Me in mortal sin or commit a sin of 
sacrilege.  Pray your act of Contrition before you receive Me so 
you are sorry for any venial sins that you may have committed 
since your last Confession.  Be thankful for all the 
opportunities to receive Me into your heart and soul.” 
 
Monday, June 14, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, to purify gold and silver you 
refine it by fire and burn off any impurities.  In some ways 
your spiritual life is purified by testing as well.  If you did 
not have temptations or distractions of the world, it would be 
hard for Me to see how sincere your love is for Me.  As it is, 
you have weaknesses to sin and falter at times.  It is 
impossible for you to say that you are not a sinner because of 
this weakness.  It is how you will handle your sin and 
temptations that determines whether you are on the right path to 
heaven or not.  If you repent of your sin and ask for My 
forgiveness, then I will forgive you and cleanse your sins.  If 
you do not try to avoid sin, you become like the lukewarm and 
only give Me lip service.  When you come to Confession with 
contrite hearts, you should have a firm purpose of amendment to 
avoid these same sins in the future.  Make a conscious effort to 
avoid near occasions of sin and by prayer and persistence, you 
can fight off temptations with My help.  Always focus your 
efforts on Me and work every day to protect your soul from sin.  
See that you have to strive to keep improving your spiritual 
life if you are to improve in your perfection in order to gain 
heaven.  By being ever watchful, your soul will always be ready 
to meet Me in grace at your judgment.” 
 Jesus said: My people, this is not an easy message because 
in many churches My Blessed Sacrament is being taken off the 
altar and placed in a back room.  My tabernacle should be in a 
place of prominence, visible to all when you come into My 
church.  How can the people give honor and glory to their Lord 
when My tabernacle is not even in sight?  My Real Presence is in 
My consecrated Host and I am the Light of the world that should 
be put on a lamp stand for all to see.  You do not hide a light 
under a bushel basket, and you should not hide My Blessed 



Sacrament in a back room either.  Many of these actions going on 
in My Church are to minimize your reverence for My Blessed 
Sacrament.  But I want My people to proclaim My Real Presence in 
My Host from the rooftops to know how important it is to give Me 
all the praise and glory I deserve as your Lord and Master.  I 
have redeemed all of you by suffering and washing your souls 
with My Most Precious Blood.  I give you My Eucharist so you can 
have the spiritual nourishment that you need to gain heaven.  
Unless you eat My Body and drink My Blood, you cannot have 
eternal life in you.  All those, who receive Me in Holy 
Communion worthily, will be fed the heavenly Manna that will 
save their soul.” 
 
Tuesday, June 15, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read about how Ahab and 
Jezebel were being punished for killing their neighbor for his 
vineyard.  So this flaming pan symbolizes how America will be 
punished as well for its sins by fires and other disasters.  
Your fires in the West and Florida continue to burn where there 
are droughts.  I told you that your sins will meet My swift 
justice just as many accounts in the Old Testament showed 
reprisals against the Israelites when they disobeyed God in idol 
worship.  My people of America are also taken up with idol 
worship of money, material possessions, and lustful pleasures.  
Live your life with love of God and love of your neighbor.  The 
Gospel reaches out for perfect love by asking you to even love 
your enemies.  Loving your persecutors takes a deep love of God 
to endure this suffering.  When you suffer for love of Me, you 
will be storing many treasures in heaven.  Follow Ahab’s example 
by humbling yourself before Me and I will forgive you your 
sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the children are just getting out 
from school for the summer, but you must be careful that they 
are protected from drowning or serious accidents in sports 
games.  Many times you are helping your children to become 
involved with summer activities, but you must have a watchful 
eye to what they are doing and where they are at all times.  
Just as you try to protect them from physical harm, you should 
also be looking after their spiritual welfare as well.  Teaching 
them by example, you can see that they receive Holy Communion 
and go to Confession frequently.  You can teach them daily 
prayer and how to say the rosary.  Just as you want to keep your 
children from drowning in the water, so even more so you want to 
save them from drowning in sin in the world.  Pray for them and 
let them see how important prayer and trust in Me are to you.  
The children look to adults for role models to follow.  So let 
them look up to you in following faith filled lives.  Give 



thanks to Me for these lives, but do not abandon their souls.  
Reach out to save them in your faith.” 
 
Wednesday, June 16, 2004: (Jocelyn’s graduation) 
 Jesus said: “My people, at graduation time it is a human 
inclination to compare students by their grades.  Each student 
has been given unique talents and abilities.  A better 
comparison would be how they are doing according to their 
capability.  Later in life it is much more important how you use 
your talents.  You may be smart in your grades, but if you do 
not apply what you learned, then you are wasting your talents.  
I give each person a mission in life to follow My Will.  You all 
have My Revelation available and what faith that has been handed 
down to you from your parents and your teachers.  Again it is 
how you develop your prayer life and use My gifts of My 
sacraments that can direct you towards heaven.  If you do not 
work to perfect your spiritual life, you risk the loss of your 
soul.  If you do not use your physical talents, you could also 
fall short of where you could be.  Your most important success 
is in your spiritual life because possessions and money cannot 
gain you heaven.  Your real graduation will be when you leave 
this life, so you should always have your soul prepared.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this flow of water over the Capital 
Building represents the flooding that will come to parts of 
America.  By storms, tornadoes, and hurricanes, you will see 
water damage along large rivers, and shorelines along lakes and 
the ocean front.  The violence of these storms has gone to the 
next level as you already have seen in floods and tornadoes.  
When such floods come, you will have to move to higher ground 
for protection.  While some areas may have floods, other areas 
will be suffering from droughts and rationing of water for your 
lawns.  Fire and droughts continue to go together in the West, 
while water and floods will go together for the Mid-West and the 
Northeast as well as the Southern coast.  Pray much for the 
forgiveness of sins in America to lessen the severity of these 
chastisements.” 
 
Thursday, June 17, 2004: (Lord’s Prayer) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I look out in all the churches and 
Adoration chapels to see how many come to Me in prayer and 
petition.  Some come on a regular basis and these are My prayer 
warriors, while others come with troubling petitions for sick 
and dying friends and relatives.  I have told you in Scripture 
to seek in prayer and I will answer them according to My Will.  
Prayers that deal with people’s free will are difficult to 
answer and it can only change when they ask for My help 
themselves.  I call everyone to live humbly and be obedient to 



My Will and My Commandments.  When you pray daily and surrender 
your will to follow My Will, you will see that life will be much 
easier to endure, even among trials.  When your mind is not 
cluttered up with earthly desires for possessions and pleasures, 
you will find it much easier to think more about prayer and how 
to serve Me.  I give you time and an opportunity to return some 
time to Me in prayer and good deeds for others.  Do not waste 
your time  on frivolous selfish things, but use your opportunity 
to store treasures up in heaven and with My help you can purify 
your soul.  Teach your children and grandchildren how to pray 
and show them why prayer and faith in Me are necessary for 
healthy spiritual lives.”  
 
Thursday, June 17, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people with death 
threatening illnesses that are carrying heavy crosses.  There 
are others carrying smaller crosses, but they could be a threat 
to their spiritual lives.  In some cases people can become 
addicted to things of the world that could take away from their 
prayer time.  Even though you choose such distractions by your 
own free will, it is difficult to put aside your desires.  You 
may want to make a special nine day novena to Me, My Blessed 
Mother, or your favorite saint to assist you in breaking your 
bad habit.  You may start by removing any occasion of sin so you 
are not easily drawn to your old habit.  By purposely working to 
cleanse these temptations and bad habits out of your life, you 
can again have My peace in your soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even when your children are off in 
the summer, they still need some review work so they do not lose 
their good study habits.  In the same way your children’s 
spiritual lives do not take a vacation either.  Continue to 
encourage your children to attend Sunday Mass and to say some 
prayers every day at night or in the morning.  By paying 
attention to the needs of your children, you can sustain their 
mental and spiritual skills.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who suffer in hospitals, are 
being tested with their health that many take for granted.  If 
you visit someone in the hospital, you can see that it is 
difficult for the doctors and nurses to cope with various 
diseases and injuries.  So pray for the patients to recover and 
pray for the care givers that they will be given strength to 
carry on in taking care of their patients.  I love all of My 
people, but some are tested with suffering more than others.  
Those, who have their health, should give Me a prayer of thanks 
that you are not one of these patients in the hospital.  But 
reach out to visit them and encourage them with your prayers and 



comforting conversation.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your life on earth is a very short 
stay compared to eternity.  Every soul that comes into your life 
is special and the gift of their life is short that you can 
share with them.  Once a person dies, it is too late to help 
them or love them further.  So while your friends and relatives 
are still alive, make the most of your life by reaching out more 
in love and your assistance of their needs.  Then you will be 
satisfied that you did what you could to share your life with 
them when they die.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at the end of the school year it is 
a time to thank your teachers for all the work and effort that 
they contributed to your own classes or those classes for your 
children and grandchildren.  Preparing classes, correcting 
homework, and tests, takes a special person to be dedicated to 
helping their students.  It is not just a job, but they are 
building people’s futures for their livelihoods.  It is hard to 
put a monetary value on a gift that is shared so personally.  
Pray for teachers to do their best in helping their students to 
pass their studies.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you see how metal is purified and 
shaped for various uses and it requires a red hot furnace.  Once 
an object has cooled it still needs tempering and coatings of 
paint to preserve it from corrosion.  Your spiritual lives go 
through a testing and molding process to become the faithful 
souls that I desire you to be.  Purifying your will to total 
surrender to My Will does not come easily, but it requires 
constant reworking and improvement in obeying My Commandments.  
Never despair in this building process because walking your way 
to perfection is a life long job that needs My hands to shape 
you.”  
 God the Father said: “My children, you are about to 
celebrate Father’s Day for all the fathers of your human family.  
This really is My feast day as well because you are the 
creatures that I have fathered in creation.  This creation 
continues with the birth of each new child that I instill life 
in at birth.  So you can give Me thanks and praise for the very 
lives that you have today.  I sent you My Son as My most 
precious gift for you so your sins could be forgiven through his 
death on the cross.  Give thanks to all fathers and Me for all 
that we do in your lives.” 
 
Friday, June 18, 2004: (Sacred Heart of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this pure lake water is a rarity in 
your world, especially in industrialized  countries that are 
polluting waterways.  Many lakes need to have their water 
thoroughly treated before the water can be used.  Some have 



insecticide residues from farms and others have acid from smoke 
residues from power plants.  Just as these pollutants taint your 
water supply, so also your sins make your souls impure.  It is 
My Blood of the cross that cleanses your sins and purifies your 
soul again as it was at Baptism.  My forgiveness in Confession 
takes away your sins so you can be worthy to receive Me in Holy 
Communion.  It is the desires and distractions of the world that 
can lead you into sin.  So it is important to avoid occasions of 
sin and pray and fast to keep yourselves steadfast in obeying My 
Commandments and following My Will.  My love of My Sacred Heart 
flows over all of you and I ask you to love Me in return.  Your 
devotions to My Sacred Heart will help you to keep your minds 
and souls pure.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these many 
children for two reasons.  One is that this is the next 
generation of faithful that need your teaching and example to 
learn and keep the faith.  The other reason is to remind all of 
My faithful that you must come to Me in love with a child like 
faith and trust in Me.  In every way possible I want you to 
encourage daily prayer and praying the rosary for your children.  
To know and love Me they must come to Me often in My sacraments 
of Reconciliation and the Holy Eucharist.  Work to save your 
soul and the souls of your children and you will accomplish your 
goal on earth.” 
 
Saturday, June 19, 2004: (Immaculate Heart of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good to make some quiet time 
with Me so you can reflect and ponder on your day’s actions.  
During your life, you will fall in your sins, but do not dwell 
on your sins despairingly, but see each fall as an opportunity 
to improve that part of your life.  Learn from your mistakes and 
weaknesses so that you do not repeat them.  Focus on a good 
daily prayer life and do not let anything interfere with your 
prayer life.  I am the most important love in your life, so you 
should make time for Me your number one priority.  When you give 
Me your ‘yes’ in surrender to My Will, as My Blessed Mother did, 
you will draw closer to our Two Hearts in love.  When you are 
close to My Heart in your actions, you will not be far from My 
kingdom of heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard Me mention that if 
the salt loses its taste, how are you to season things?  (Matt. 
5:13) ‘You are the salt of the earth; but if the salt loses its 
strength, what shall it be salted with?  It is no longer of any 
use but to be thrown out and trodden underfoot by men.’  Just as 
you see the light bulb missing from the light stand, what value 
is the light unless it shines and dispels the darkness?  (Matt. 
5:14-16) ‘You are the light of the world.  A city set on a 



mountain cannot be hidden.  Neither do men light a lamp  and put 
it under the measure, but upon the lamp stand, so as to give 
light to all in the house.  Even so let your light shine before 
men, in order that they may see your good works and give glory 
to your Father in heaven.’  It is the responsibility of My 
disciples to teach My Gospel of love to everyone and do not hold 
back because of fear of persecution or laziness to proclaim My 
message.  Do not grow weak and despair, but be alive with My 
strength to bring your soul and others to heaven.  It is by your 
persistence in faith that you will be successful in your 
evangelization efforts.  Call on My help and I will be with you 
every day in your work.”  
 
Sunday, June 20, 2004: (Father’s Day) 
 God the Father said: “My dear fathers, I came to give you 
all a special blessing for all that you do.  You reach out to 
help your children by supporting them financially and with your 
love.  You help them in their schooling and teaching them the 
faith.  You give them good example by your actions and 
faithfulness to Me.  You help provide for their education and 
presents.  You even reach out to help your grandchildren as you 
did for your children.  Your children and grandchildren should 
also be thanking you for what you have given them of yourself.  
A father is always torn between time for work, time for outside 
activities, and most of all time for his family.  Give Me also 
your thanks and praise for all that I do for My human family on 
earth.” 
 
Monday, June 21, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two messages in today’s 
Gospel speaking about not judging others, and not being a 
hypocrite in your speech and actions.  I alone am your judge and 
it is not your place to judge others.  It is something that may 
be a human weakness, but you must restrain yourself from gossip 
to not ruin a person’s reputation.  You do not want others 
talking ill of you, so do not talk of others behind their backs.  
Even when you are criticized for speaking out in My Name, I have 
told you to not make a defense.  Live your lives by following My 
ways and let your good example speak to your detractors.  When 
you are preaching My Word, you must practice what you preach and 
do not be hypocrites in bad behavior.  You must clean up your 
own spiritual life in order to be a good example for others.  If 
others can point to your shortcomings, it will be hard for them 
to follow what you are teaching.  Learn these two lessons in 
life of not judging and not acting as a hypocrite, and you will 
be focused on your right path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I must warn you that both your 



country and Russia have this technology that can send a beam of 
light or electrons that can damage satellites and guidance 
systems on atomic weapons in missiles.  Some of your military 
satellites have already received attacks of this kind as an 
experiment.  Each country has demonstrated this ability to 
inactivate the microchips in satellites.  Even your star wars 
satellites were meant to do this from space as rockets take off.  
These are fairly secret weapons, but they could be deployed at 
any time.  This technology in the wrong hands could also be used 
to disorient airplane navigation that relies on homing beacons 
from airports.  Terrorists could use these weapons in addition 
to hand held heat seeking missiles.  All the new weapons that 
man has developed wind up being tried out in modern day warfare.  
Your weapons become more expensive and destructive.  Stop your 
endless pursuit of deadlier weapons so you can focus more time 
on things with peaceful uses.  Making peace is much more 
productive than carrying on a war.” 
 
Tuesday, June 22, 2004: (St. John Fisher of Rochester) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I speak of 
bringing division in families, but it is one resulting from 
those who believe in Me in conflict with those who hate Me.  At 
times Satan so inspires people to hate Me that disbelievers are 
even drawn to kill or martyr Christians for believing in Me.  
Some rulers even wanted control as in England over My Church 
Hierarchy.  St. John Fisher is one of these bishops who was 
executed for not giving authority to the king.  Only to My pope 
son have I given authority over My Church and no other ruler can 
overshadow his authority.  My Church has been tested over the 
years through many martyrs for the faith.  I have told you many 
times that the gates of hell will not prevail over My Church.  
My faithful remnant will survive to the end of time.  I will 
never abandon My Church and by prayer I want you to remain 
strong in your faith, no matter who persecutes you for your 
beliefs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, whether you want to believe it or 
not, you are being dominated by computer chips in all areas of 
your life.  Many people go to work and they are greeted by 
computers that transfer messages electronically, transfer data 
for test results, or are used in writing, spreadsheets, and many 
other programs for engineering and presentations.  You see chips 
used in your phone communications, charges at the store, and in 
your banks.  Electronic credit controls your economies.  You see 
chips and electronics in all forms of entertainment in TVs, 
cameras, recorders, and movies.  The idea of the mark of the 
beast in a computer chip in the body is most revealing, even in 
the Book of Revelation.  Man has invented chips of technology as 



a convenience, but now these chips have become a source of power 
in the hands of a few.  Now you are becoming a prisoner of your 
own technology that can be used to control you.  Beware of 
taking any chips in the body and even refuse smart cards in any 
form that could eventually lead to mandatory chips in the body.  
When you see chips being forced on people, know that this is 
another sign to call on My angels to lead you to the nearest 
refuge of My Blessed Mother’s places of apparition or places of 
holy ground.  Know that I control all things and the one world 
people will face defeat when I destroy all evil on the earth.”  
 
Wednesday, June 23, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, the first reading speaks about an 
awakening in the people to the Word of God in the Scripture.  I 
have mentioned before that your chastisements will be so severe 
that more people will be returning to church to seek My mercy.  
Many hardships will befall America because many are turning 
their backs to Me in not believing in Me.  When My prophecies 
come about, it will be too late for some to be saved.  Now is 
the time for salvation.  Now is the time for conversion and 
growing strong in your faith in preparation for the coming 
tribulation.  There will be a great division coming in My 
Church, as this will be another sign for you to leave your 
cities for My refuges in the rural areas.  There will be false 
leaders in My Church who will be leading many astray.  These 
false leaders will suffer much for betraying Me, and My justice 
will fall heavily on those who know My Word and reject it for 
the ways of the world.  My faithful will have to pray for 
discernment and not be misled by these wolves in sheep’s 
clothing.  Even some of My priest sons will be misled by the 
evil one and will be teaching heresies in the end days.  Stay 
close to My Word in Scripture that is the truth to follow 
instead of many false proclamations where some will error in 
their teachings.  This division in My Church will show some 
abandoning My laws against sexual sins and the faithful remnant 
will hold My Law fast in their lives.  Follow the narrow road to 
heaven and avoid the broad road to hell.  Obey My Will and My 
Commandments and you will be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this large pendulum accentuates the 
limited time that each person has on this earth.  You each are 
given a unique mission with unique talents to accomplish My Will 
within the time frame of your lifetime.  Some live a full life 
expectancy, while others are shorter.  You do not know when I 
will call you home, so you need to have your souls ready for 
your judgment any day.  It is important to not waste time and do 
the best you can in fulfilling your mission before your 
appointed time runs out.  Do not waste the use of your talents 



on frivolous things when you could be concentrating your efforts 
on saving souls in evangelization.  Do not waste your 
opportunities of grace to do good deeds for your neighbor and 
help save your soul in the process.  It is your responsibility 
to present My Word of Revelation to as many people as possible.  
Then it is the responsibility of those souls who hear My Word to 
act on it and believe.  Those souls, who take My Word to heart 
and are saved, should give thanks to you for bringing My Word to 
them.  Those, who refuse to follow My mission in evangelization, 
will have to answer to Me for every lost opportunity to save a 
soul.  Think of this the next time you are trying to put off 
your appointed tasks of helping others or carrying out your own 
prayer life.” 
 
Thursday, June 24, 2004: (Birth of St. John the Baptist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, behind the scenes wives are ironing 
and washing their family’s clothes to make their family look 
more presentable instead of with soiled and wrinkled clothes.  
In the same way that you like to make your outward appearances 
presentable  to everyone, so you should also be concerned about 
your inward appearances of your soul in the way you behave and 
set example for others.  I look at the outside and the inside in 
the intent of your heart and soul.  You may put on outward airs 
or appearances for others, but you cannot fool Me of what you 
are thinking and doing at other times in secret.  My faithful 
must be watchful in all of your actions and focus on perfecting 
all of your behavior.  All of your deeds and actions are on 
display to others, so be careful of your words and actions that 
offend Me and do not give bad example as well.  I know you have 
occasional lapses of sin, but you can purify your souls at 
Confession so your souls will look as beautiful as your outward 
appearances.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of gold color emanating 
from My Eucharistic Adoration is a sign of My power in the Host 
that all can receive by believing in My Real Presence.  In each 
consecrated Host you have My Body and Blood present and My 
graces are poured out on My adorers.  Come close to Me, My 
children, and I will grant you a special blessing that will 
guide you through every trial of your day.  Trust in Me that I 
will always be with you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many remembrances of the 
number of dead that died in World War II.  Even after seeing the 
carnage of death from war, still man thinks only of how to fight 
the next war with new and improved weapons.  You are still 
killing many infants in abortion, even though you sought to stop 
any more holocausts.  Pray for peace, My children, and stop 



financing one war after another.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you have special feasts in 
order to wear gold vestments.  I want you to treasure every Mass 
that you can attend for the evil ones are about to establish 
their reign on the earth.  Do not be afraid because their reign 
will be short before I will come victorious and conquer all of 
the evil ones.  Do not despair that the evil ones will be able 
to take over for a short time.  It is the last battle that 
determines the victor and you will see heaven’s forces will be 
standing victorious.  It is comforting to know that My power 
rules over everything and every creature.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I quote from Scripture that you are 
to count the costs of becoming one of My disciples.  Do not take 
this lightly because you are choosing a life long direction in 
how you will show your belief in Me by your actions.  Each day 
by carrying your daily cross, you are building up My Church.  
You can view this church being built as your life work that 
should lead to your perfection through My grace.  When you cross 
over to the next life at your death, you will also see the 
places that I have prepared for you in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil one world people are 
already building many concentration camps to house the millions 
that will not go along with the new world order.  Those, who do 
not want to take the mark of the beast, or a computer chip in 
their body, are those who will be sought out for killing.  My 
people will call on Me and I will save every soul who desires 
salvation.  Some will be saved in martyrdom, others will saved 
at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have called you to live a simple 
life of prayer away from the pleasures and distractions of the 
world.  Even fasting several days a week will help you to focus 
on living a holy life.  You do not have to be a religious to be 
holy.  There are many saints who lived among the laity.  By 
following My Will and turning everything over to Me in total 
consecration, you can lead a holy life.  Follow My life and that 
of My Blessed Mother as examples of how to be loving of God and 
neighbor.  By being persistent in your prayer life and living a 
life dedicated to Me, you can see your reward in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, living a saintly life in this 
modern age of technology and comforts beyond your needs is more 
challenging than ever before.  Many are attracted to wealth and 
all the comforts that expensive new homes and new cars can 
provide.  There are more temptations than ever before to make 
this easy living into idols that you would rather depend on than 
Me.  Your bodily cares and needs are only temporary in this 
life, so your goal in life should be to seek out  that which 
lasts forever.  Such a life can only come through Me and not 



through anything made by man.  Do not worry about pleasing your 
bodily senses, but only focus on pleasing Me in love and that 
will be enough for you in the eternity of heaven.” 
 
Friday, June 25, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this siege of the city of Jerusalem 
by its enemies was a chastisement for the sins of the people.  
Just as Jerusalem did not repent and was overcome, so America 
will see the same takeover of its cities because you are not 
repenting of your sins either.  At times when someone is sick, 
you too, are besieging heaven with your prayers to petition Me 
for healing a friend or a relative.  Just as the leper had faith 
in his healing by Me, so by your belief in the power of My Name, 
there can be healings in your day.  It is the faith of the one 
desiring a healing that can determine an openness to My healing 
power coming through that person.  I heal the whole person, both 
body and soul.  So there needs to be faith in the person to be 
healed.” 
 
Saturday, June 26, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been given two gifts in 
these visions.  The one is Myself in My Blessed Sacrament in the 
tabernacle and the other is My Law of the Commandments that were 
stored in the Ark of the Covenant.  My Word and My Laws are 
forever and they will never change, even if some in your society 
do not want to accept them.  Without following My Laws, your 
society will fall into moral decline and eventual ruin.  I have 
left My Real Presence among you in My Eucharist.  When you come 
to Mass, you are breaking bread with Me as you eat My Body and 
drink My Blood.  I multiply My Manna so you all can be joined in 
My Mystical Body.  My sacramental Church bestows graces upon you 
every time you receive a sacrament.  My Law is associated with 
My Blessed Sacrament in that you must be free of mortal sin in 
order to receive Me worthily.  I have given you Confession to 
purify the sins from your soul so grace can be restored to your 
soul.  Trust that I will be with you until the end of time and I 
watch out for each of you through your guardian angels.  Follow 
My Will by keeping My Commandments and maintaining a proper 
prayer life.” 
 
Sunday, June 27, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, every Mass on Sunday or during the 
week has several readings from Scripture which help you to 
understand My Word in the Bible.  These readings are not just 
for hearing and then you go on without thinking about what they 
mean.  These words are meant to be examples of how to live a 
good Christian life.  It means if you really want to benefit 



from My Word, you have to live it.  What value is there is 
memorizing words or chapter and verse, unless you live what you 
are preaching?  That is why it is good to have the words in 
front of you to follow along and later meditate on how you could 
put these sayings into your daily actions.  You have your daily 
prayers to pray, but you also should make time in your day to 
read and meditate on the Scriptures.  What better way to imitate 
My life than to read My Word and put it into action.  Then My 
Word will become a living Bible for you because you are putting 
into practice what I am teaching you.  In today’s reading it 
said if you live by following the Spirit, you are free from 
following the Law, which is for the body.  Read and live My Word 
in the Bible and your reward for following My Will, will be 
eternal life in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you will see in the not too distant 
future that all transactions will have to be paid by smart cards 
or chips in the body.  This is why it will be difficult to 
travel far by car if you do not have a chip to buy gas.  Travel 
at night will also be safer from detection by the authorities 
enforcing the new world order.  I will be protecting My faithful 
at My refuges, but you may have to travel by bike or on foot 
once your gas runs out.  When you see people killing for food in 
a famine, a division in My Church, and forced chips in the body, 
then you will know it is time to have My angels lead you to My 
refuges.  Do not use smart cards or chips in the body so the 
authorities cannot control you.  Travel will be difficult for 
obtaining fuel and crossing borders without smart cards.  Trust 
in Me during the tribulation and I will protect your soul from 
the evil ones.”  
 
Monday, June 28, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this hideous view of the devil is 
to warn My faithful that  he is constantly lurking to place his 
snares and temptations to trip you up in your sins.  Do not 
despair in your weaknesses, but learn from your mistakes so you 
are better able with My help to defend yourself.  Come to Me in 
Confession to cleanse your sins and to My Eucharist for the 
graces to withstand temptations.  When I called My apostles to 
follow Me, I wanted them to drop everything in their lives to 
change their lives to living My way of life.  Even when they 
wanted to say goodbye to their relatives or bury them, I did not 
want them to make excuses, but come immediately.  Think of how 
many times I have invited you to pray or help someone and your 
bodily excuses try to detract you from your mission.  My  Gospel 
is trying to show you that one of Satan’s tricks is to not be 
bothered to help someone with many excuses in his possession.  
Follow Me in faith and trust and you will be directed to serve 



Me and your neighbor in love.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, mirrors are very revealing of 
yourselves.  You normally use mirrors for washing up and 
checking your physical appearance.  If you look closer at who 
you are, you can see how people perceive your behavior.  You are 
to be a shining example of faith for people to imitate you and 
not someone giving bad example.  I want My people to be at peace 
by resting in My Spirit.  I am the only One who can give you 
peace and rest in your soul.  Do not let anything disturb your 
peace and you will not lose your patience in acts of anger or 
disgust.  You will see bad things happen in your life to test 
you, but do not let such things upset your peace.  Be willing to 
face injury or financial loss as just part of life without worry 
because I will protect you.  If difficulties and disappointments 
bring you to anger, then how can you give everything up to Me in 
consecration?  Give everything over to Me in your good times and 
bad times.  With trust in Me at all times, you will always have 
peace in your soul.  Having a positive outlook amidst your 
trials will take much spiritual strength to endure.  Pray 
constantly for patience and My peace in your heart and soul, and 
you will find this work part of the perfection that you are 
seeking on the road to being one of My saints.  Trust in My help 
and you will succeed in improving your spiritual life.”  
 
Tuesday, June 29, 2004: (St. Peter & St. Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s saints are an inspiration 
for evangelization and repentance.  St. Paul was a convert to 
believing in Me when he had a miraculous conversion.  He 
preached the faith as a model for all missionaries.  He suffered 
many trials and persecutions, but his zeal for the faith allowed 
him to endure to the end.  St. Peter was very impetuous at times 
and even denied Me three times.  Even amidst his weaknesses, he 
believed that I was the Son of God and he led My Church as an 
inspiration for all of My pope sons.  It was difficult to teach 
Christianity when your life was at stake to do so.  Even in 
today’s world, it is not popular to teach My Word.  Throughout  
all of history man in his weakness has persecuted and killed My 
prophets and disciples for their faith in Me.  Those, who preach 
My Word, disturb the consciences of sinners and they do not want 
to be reprimanded for their sins.  The evil ones want to remove 
all that is good.  That is why My faithful will be constantly 
tested in this battle of good and evil.  Just as the martyrs 
before you, My faithful must defend your faith and belief in Me, 
even if your life may be endangered to do so.  Those, who speak 
out in My Name to save souls, will receive a heavenly reward.” 
     Jesus said:  “My people, you have been seeing some dramatic 
earthquakes all over the world.  Many times these quakes are 



occurring along old fault lines, but some times they are 
occurring where sin is rampant.  I have told you that America 
will be facing severe natural disasters because of your sins.  
Other nations also will be suffering because of their sins as 
well.  In addition to earthquakes you are seeing threats from 
super volcanoes, tornadoes, hurricanes, and fires.  Nature is 
reacting to man’s increasing sinful behavior.  See these 
disasters as more signs of the end times drawing closer.  Do not 
let these events hold you back from working on your mission to 
save souls.  You do not have any control over these events, so 
do not worry about them.  With your eyes of faith you can see 
that My prophecies in Scripture are being fulfilled in your 
watching.” 
 
Wednesday, June 30, 2004: (Jean Dayton’s funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this funeral for Jean is a tribute 
to her test of time through her mission as mother, grandmother, 
and a woman of faith.  This life is short and the thread of life 
is so fragile.  Jean suffered much in pain throughout her life, 
but she was always trusting in Me and never let her health stop 
her from her duties.  The incense is representing how much she 
loved Me in her faith as she was most comfortable with her 
friends in faith at Holy Mass.  The clock striking the hour is 
her time that I finally called her home so she did not have to 
suffer anymore.  Her family and friends have been blessed by her 
gift of life to all of you.” 
 
A note from Jesus on difficult divorces:
 Jesus said: “My people, your lives all are enabled by your 
free will and just as I do not force your will, you cannot force 
another soul to make their decisions.  Each soul is responsible 
for their own actions.  Many marry with the good intention in 
love to help each other.  Some marriages, as you know, end in 
divorce.   There are many reasons that people separate and some 
are even bitter over these events.  I want everyone to never be 
so bitter that you lose your need to love one another.  When you 
have been  wronged or violated, it is difficult to forgive.  But 
in your heart of hearts, you cannot take this bitter unforgiving 
heart to the grave.  When you meet Me at the judgment, you will 
have to answer for any lack of forgiveness.  Even if you may be 
right as someone abused you, your love must overcome your 
persecutors, even in your own family.  Cleanse your unforgiving 
heart with My love and you will see that I still ask you to love 
everyone.” 
 
 Jesus said: “My people, by this vision you are seeing the 
beginning of a new hurricane season that will be pummeling your 



beaches on the east side of your country and the south.  Many 
like to live along the ocean side, but they are always under 
risk of damage in the summer months.  Your country has suffered 
through another tornado season, some flooding, and strong 
thunderstorms.  Now you must brace for hurricanes and fires in 
he summer.  You are suffering through many chastisements because 
of your unrepentant sins.  This vision of a luxury liner going 
down is a sign that your lifestyles and comforts will soon feel 
the effects of a lower standard of living affecting your way of 
life.  Taxes,  expenses, and fuel costs will be taking more of 
your income and tightening your budgets at home.  Continue to 
pray and trust in Me  for your protection and providing for your 
needs.” 


